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University




Minutes of the Meeting of the Governing Body held on 

Monday, 8th March 2010 in De Grey Court Boardroom at 4.30 pm

Present:
Robin Hall (Chair)
Judith Hewitt



Fiona Beevers
Canon Dr Ann Lees


Vicky Biles
Michael Lindley





The Rt Revd James Bell
Simon Newton


Richard Coates
Cllr Roger Pierce (from item 09/445)


Gurdeep Kaur Chadha
Gerald Pillay

James Fathers
Rt Revd David Smith

John Finnigan
David Sugden



Diana Gant
Jason Wallis


Revd John Hadjioannou
Dianne Willcocks


Jane Hanstock
Diana Wetherell Terry




Martin Hathaway



In Attendance:
Pauline Aldous
Margaret Lloyd Hughes


John Gallacher
David Maughan Brown




Janet Looker




Apologies:
Paul Murphy
The Rt Revd David Smith

Notification was given of one item of Any Other Business

There were no Declarations of Interest
The Chair welcomed new Staff Governor, James Fathers.
09/439
Minutes


The Minutes of the meeting held on 16th November 2009 were agreed as a correct record and duly signed as such, subject to the insertion of the word degree-only programmes in Nursing in Minute 09/430.
09/440
Matters Arising


There were none.

09/441
Chair’s Introduction

441.1
The Chair referred to the appointment of Professor David Fleming as the new Vice Chancellor of York St John.  He will be joining the University on 1st June.  The Chair hoped that Governors had availed themselves of the opportunity to meet the new VC.  He wished to record his sincere thanks to the members of the Selection Panel, and to the external assessor, Professor John Tarrant (former VC at Huddersfield University) who had provided invaluable experience and a different perspective.

441.2
The Chair had attended a meeting of the Northern CUC in Leeds in December which had highlighted a couple of issues he wished to raise at Ampleforth in May.  There had been some discussion of governance issues connected with London Met and Leeds Met.


441.3
He thanked Governors for sparing the time to meet him for the 1-2-1 meetings, which had been most helpful. One or two issues had arisen and these, too, could be raised at Ampleforth. He encouraged Governors to attend Ampleforth which, this year, would be held from noon on Friday, 21st May to noon on Saturday, 22nd May.  On the Friday the Internal Auditors, PricewaterhouseCooper, would be making a presentation on ‘Good Governance’ and the Saturday agenda included a presentation on Health & Safety and a discussion of the paper “Escaping the Red Queen Effect”.

441.4
The Chair reported that that the CUC was looking for HE institutions to participate in an exercise about what embodies ‘good governance’, which would be conducted by the Leadership Foundation. He was of the opinion that York St John should take part.  The results would be published in January 2011.


Agreed
that the Chair would participate in this exercise on behalf of the Governing Body.

441.5
In respect of the Instrument & Articles of Government, it seems that any proposals for alterations would now be delayed until the next academic year. The Directorate of Finance has neither the capacity or resource to complete the necessary work at the present time. The Chair would keep Governors informed. 

441.6
The Chair said he had attended the Hefce annual meeting in December which he had found disappointing.  This was mainly because the issues raised had already been discussed at various other venues.


441.7
Finally, he wished to congratulate all those involved in the recent Ebor Lecture when Robert Peston had been the speaker.  This had been a most successful event.  Bishop James referred to the St Wilfrid Lecture given by Bishop James Jones of Liverpool in Ripon Cathedral which had also been an enormous success.  

09/442
Vice Chancellor’s Report



Received
Paper No GB/08/03/10/1952


The VC referred to the fact that this would be her last Governing Body meeting. She wished to thank present and former Governors for their support; much important work had been achieved together.



The VC then drew attention to her report and, in particular, the external environment.



She said her report reflected the sense of movement and uncertainty in the sector; some of the issues were now starting to harden, the text had changed and YSJ would have to play its part in addressing the issues of public debt. Difficult choices would have to be made, such as investing in teaching or research.  


Internally, the University was not complacent but sought to be in charge of its own destiny.  Additionally, the University had been advised that it would not be penalised under the system for recruiting too many students. The VC had been pleased to hear the Chair of Audit refer to the SPARK awards earlier; steady progress was being made with fund raising which was starting to impact on the monies available for supporting students.  Internationally the University’s results were excellent and the research agenda was ongoing. 


Since the VC had written this report she had attended a meeting of the Cathedrals Group which was in good heart.  Also, Catherine Scriven’s heritage art work celebrating 169 years of students at York St John was about to be installed in  ‘windy passage’.  


It was noted that the Institutional Audit would take place just before Easter in 2011.



Some questions were raised about international travel, particularly in respect of value for money.  The DoF assured Governors that the University benefited to the tune of £600,000 or £700,000 per annum from these activities. He said it was probably the main growth area for the sector.  
09/443
Students’ Union President Activity Report



Received





Paper No GB/08/03/10/1953



The President said he was delighted to inform Governors of the Sabbatical Team for next year:
· 
President – Leigh Hankinson

· 
Vice President Education & Welfare – Katie Knowles

· 
Vice President Student Activities – Jason Chapplehow



He highlighted a couple of issues in his report, especially the night marshalling scheme, which had been a great success.  The Clerk agreed that local residents had seemed satisfied at a recent Ward meeting that something was being done.  The President said that the SU hoped to extend the scheme and work with York University and the City of York Council.  It was noted that the SU hoped to secure some funding for this in collaboration with the City of York.  The positive publicity received by York St John students in the local press was also noted.



The President also referred to the forthcoming MPS production of Frankenstein which was being staged at the Joseph Rowntree Theatre on 19th and 20th March.  Details will be available via Margaret Lloyd-Hughes.

09/444
Minutes of the Sub-committees, plus Synopsis of Academic Board Minutes

444.1
York St John Endowment:  
Received

16th November 2009



It was agreed to amend Minute 09/11, second paragraph, by the insertion of the word alone as follows:


The Chair of Governors observed that the Church foundation was very strong in this University, and it was appropriate that the religious responsibility should not be borne by the Vice Chancellor alone.  ……………………….


444.2
Foundation Committee

Received

30th November 2009



Received





Paper No GB/08/03/10/1954



In the absence of the Chair of the Foundation Committee, the Clerk spoke to this paper.  As a result of the change in the responsibilities of the VC brought about by alterations to the GOR, it was generally felt that the work of the Foundation Committee should include picking up issues about the Church foundation and its place in the University today.  Therefore, the membership had been changed to include two members of SMT and to exclude external members.  The number of Faith Advisers had been reduced to one.  Attention was drawn to the fact that the words ‘monitor’ and ‘oversee’ (referred to in bullet point 12 of the Minutes) remained in the Terms of Reference, and it was agreed that these would be replaced. A couple of further minor amendments were suggested.  In the light of 

ml-h
this, it was agreed that the amended Terms of Reference would be circulated to Governors via email and, if there were no dissenters, they would be approved by 

RH
Chair’s action. 


The Foundation Committee is an advisory committee and does not have any decision-making powers.  However, it does report directly to the Governing Body in the same way as the Audit and SP&R Committees.  It had been proposed that the University Ethics Committee become a sub-committee of Foundation Committee, but this had not yet been resolved. It was noted that it was important for an Ethics Policy to demonstrate compliance fully and perhaps this should be discussed at Ampleforth.  It was further noted that it might be wise for the Governors to receive the Minutes of the Research Ethics Committee (a separate 

ml-h 
entity from the Ethics Committee).  A line diagram indicating where the various committees report to would be helpful.

444.3
Audit Committee

Received


4th February 2010



The Chair of Audit paid tribute to Craig Manson of Garbutt & Elliott (a firm of Chartered Accountants in York) who was one of two external members on the Audit Committee. Craig was the longest serving member of the Committee and was now retiring. He asked Governors to assist him in finding a replacement, especially someone with a background in Accountancy. 



He assured Governors that the Committee had spent a lot of time examining the Annual Quality Report (AQR) on their behalf.  The NSS was one of the areas which had been examined with some concern, and the issues which were raised at  the Academic Board meeting today had been flagged by Audit Committee.  There was also the issue of student disability, which was relevant to Hefce management, with which the University had to comply.  There had been a substantial increase in the number of students with disabilities and compliance at YSJ might be questionable. These are national issues. The Registrar noted that a report on this matter would be completed  by Easter; this would be submitted for consideration to the Audit Committee in June. The Chair went on to say that the AQR improves every year and contains a wealth of information. 



The Audit Committee had also received several interesting Internal Audit reports, especially the report on the Library.  This report had been positive and he assured Governors that the Library was operating well.  The Business Continuity Plan had been delayed and it would be September before the Committee could consider this; the University’s External Auditors had said this was a matter about which the Committee should express some concern. 

444.4
Strategy, Planning & Resources (SP&R)
Received
12th February 2010


The Chair of SP&R said the Committee was very conscious that the University was operating in an increasingly challenging environment, and she felt that it was important that all Governors were fully aware of the external environment and the need to support management in its response; and also that management was developing the right responses.  There was a need for everyone to be alert, which was why the SP&R had received copies of the letter from the Department of Business, Innovation & Skills to Hefce, and Hefce’s letter to the universities. The Committee had been amply assured that management was analysing the external environment and actively planning how best to take into account and develop its own plans for what is now being required of universities.
The Chair said it was important that Governors did not simply endorse the plans which management was developing, but actively contributed.  She was sure that discussions at Ampleforth would help this process.  




There was an observation that the strategic direction of the University was the concern of Governors. The VC reported that her senior team was engaged in responding to Higher Ambitions; Deans were considering the appropriateness of two-year degrees and there were many academic debates going on.  The proper forum for decisions would be Academic Board, with engagement of the Governing Body through its committees. 

444.5
Academic Board synopsis
    Received and Noted

10th February 2010
Roger Pierce joined the meeting
09/445
Annual Report on Health and Safety



Received





Paper No GB/08/03/10/1955 



The Health & Safety Officer (H&SO) reminded Governors that the responsibility for health and safety rested with them, and he was grateful for their support and this opportunity to report to them.  The paper before them which was the 2008/09 report had been considered by SMT.  He said there were good policies and procedures in place, but that management and staff had to keep these implemented. The H&SO was asked if progress had been made on any items; he said that it had, but that there was no room for complacency.  He wished to record his gratitude to the Governor representative on the Health & Safety Committee.  He asked that if people had any questions regarding health and safety issues they contact him.
The Health & Safety Officer departed
09/446
Annual Quality Report (AQR)


Received





Paper No GB/08/03/10/1956 



The Chair recommended the report to Governors, saying it was an extremely interesting read.  A huge amount of work had gone into the preparation of this document and he extended thanks to all those involved in its production.



The Registrar noted that the report distilled an enormous range of evaluative activity.  She hoped the report provided Governors with an assurance of the fact that the University takes the quality of the student experience very seriously, listens to its friendly critics and attempts to evaluate and learn so as to develop and improve.



In respect of discussion of  the staff development report, the question of financial training for budget holders was raised.  The DoF said that Management Accountants spent a lot of time with budget holders, but that there was no formal training.  However, there is a specific programme of management development which requires managers to engage in all aspects of finance.


Agreed
that the Annual Quality Report for 2010, as contained in Paper No GB/08/03/10/1956 be approved.


09/447
Hefce Funding



Received





Paper No GB/08/03/10/1957



The DoF hoped that this overview of Hefce funding would help to explain the current position. The key impacts on the University’s finances would be:
· 
A reduction in the targeted allowances, primarily the Historic Building Allowances.

· 
The removal of the 10% premium paid for FD provision.

· 
The likely claw-back of some of the capital monies not yet distributed by Hefce.

· 
Lower then previous allowance for inflationary pressures.



The impact of these changes is shown in Appendix 2 of the paper. The University needed to be financially resilient and, although the cuts so far had been large, they had not come as a surprise.
09/448
Financial Update
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Paper No GB/08/03/10/1958



The DoF noted that when this paper had been written in January the forecast out-turn for 2009-10 was £0.9m surplus; a significant improvement on the break-even budget which had improved even further to around £1.4m. This was mainly due to increased income of £1.0m, capitalisation of long-term maintenance costs of £0.3m, staff cost savings of £0.3m, and other operational costs slightly over budget £(0.1)m. The forecast included government funding cuts already announced , £449m, but further cuts resulting from the £600m referred to in the pre-budget report, a proportion of which is likely to come from Hefce funds, and the impact of the plans to reduce the public finance deficit of £715 bn are expected.  The financial resilience indicators are forecast as: year end cash balance of approximately £7m, borrowings at 33% of income, staff costs at 57% of income, and surplus at 3.2%.  These are in line with the targets set to enable the University to respond to both funding challenges and opportunities over the coming years.



The DoF was congratulated on the excellent papers from Finance, but it was noted that in the years 2011/12 and 2012/13 it would be much more difficult to achieve surpluses.

09/449
Facilities Directorate Report: Estates Related 


Received





Paper No GB/08/03/10/1959



The Director of Facilities (DoFM) highlighted some areas of his paper, particularly Faculty consolidation, and the fact that there would be vacant office space in key areas of the University to allow the generation of other activities for raising income.  He was particularly pleased to report the agreement with the Students’ Union over the increase in student residential accommodation fees. The increase would be3% per annum for the academic years 2010/11 and 2011/12 and had been  recommended for Governing Body approval by the SP&R Committee.


The DoFM then referred to the Carbon Management Plan, which would be constantly monitored in the future.  He advised that an LGM bid (which the Director of Development had put together) had recently been submitted, which could produce £250k. It was based on a partnership with the city of York Hospital Trust, Nestle, and a number of other partners, to reduce carbon associated with transport.  YSJ was also involved in a 3-year pilot project to act on behalf of 20 HEIs in carbon management.  He noted the recent successful launch of the newly formed University Environmental Management Group.


The DoFM advised that a survey of the estate would be carried out later this year which would inform backlog maintenance.



The DoFM and his team were congratulated on the high proportion of estate space which was in very good condition.  It was noted that the cracks in the new Chapel had been repaired, although it was agreed that the repair would take some time to soften and blend in.  The DoFM stated that this was a Grade II listed building and that materials used had to be chosen very carefully.



Agreed
i)
that the increase in student residential accommodation fees of 3% per annum for the academic years 2010/11 and 2011/12 be approved.




ii)
that the Carbon Management Plan, as described in Paper No GB/08/03/10/1959 be approved.

09/450
Any Other Business

450.1
Environmental Management Committee:  Diana Gant reported that she had agreed to be the Governors’ representative on this newly formed Committee, which had held its inaugural meeting.  She promised to bring a brief report on progress to each Governing Body meeting. The VC noted that one of the sensitive issues was in respect of the curriculum; Debbie Davies of the Business School had agreed to Chair a working group in order to bring together ideas about the curriculum across the University.

450.2
Vice Chancellor:  the Chair noted that this would be Dianne Willcocks’ last meeting. Although  official ‘goodbyes’ would be said during the last week of April, the Chair wanted to thank the VC on behalf of both past and present Governors for the significant and major contribution she had made to this University. Everyone was extremely grateful to her.
09/452
Date of Next Meetings: 
(Ampleforth)
Friday, 21st/Saturday, 22nd May 2010
 

Monday, 5th July 2010
The meeting closed at 6.45 pm
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